The Khorasan Group

Ariel Koch

The threat posed by the Islamic State to many nations has led to the formation of an international coalition whose forces have been bombing Islamic State targets in Iraq and Syria. Some of the bombings in Syria have targeted the strongholds of the Khorasan group. Very little is known about this group. It appears to be an international terrorist cell that settled in Syria under the cover of the country's chaos in order to plan attacks against the West and train its members to carry them out. In September 2014, the United States labelled the Khorasan group an imminent security threat that is even more dangerous than the Islamic State. The aim of this essay is to shed light on the Khorasan group, its members, and their capabilities, and based on our analysis of this group, determine whether or not it poses a potential threat, which, assumingly, could be aimed at the West and also at Israel and the Jewish diaspora.

Keywords: terrorist, al-Qaeda in Syria, Jabhat al-Nusra, Khorasan group, Islamic State

The Khorasan Group in Syria: The New Jihadist Threat?

At a conference held on September 19, 2014 in Washington, DC, James Clapper, the director of the US National Intelligence, said that an unknown organization called the Khorasan group was posing a challenge to the United States and was perhaps even more dangerous to national security than the Islamic State. Four days later, President Barack Obama said that the United States had targeted the Khorasan group in its airstrikes in Syria, with the objective being "to disrupt plotting against the United States by seasoned al-Qaeda operatives in Syria who are known as the Khorasan group." The

Ariel Koch, who studies radical and extremist movements and organizations, is a doctoral candidate in the Department of Middle East Studies at Bar-llan University.

US airstrikes were in the Aleppo region, an area controlled by Jabhat al-Nusra, the Syrian extension of the international terrorist group al-Qaeda.³

In the weeks that followed, the media portrayed the Khorasan group as a special forces unit of al-Qaeda, presenting an imminent threat to Europe and the United States.⁴ At the beginning of November 2014, the United States carried out additional airstrikes against the group. According to reports, the airstrikes were intended to eliminate a French national named David Drugeon, an expert in sophisticated improvised explosive devices (IED), that are capable of passing through airport security and screening mechanisms without detection.⁵ A third attack targeting the Khorasan group was carried out several days later.⁶ Despite the portrayal of the Khorasan group as a clear and present danger, the media ceased to show interest in the group in the following months.

Drugeon, who has also been called Abu Hamza al-Faransi (the French Abu Hamza), survived the attack on his life, but only briefly; in July 2015, it was reported that he had been killed together with another senior Khorasan group member named Muhsin al-Fadhli. Following the assassination, FBI Director James Comey said that the danger posed by the Khorasan group had been significantly reduced and that the Islamic State was, from that point onward, a greater risk. Despite Comey's declaration, US authorities still continued to consider the Khorasan group a threat, evident by its addition in September 2015 to the US list of terrorist organizations. Faransi (the French Abu Hamza al-Faransi (

A year after the world became aware of the Khorasan group and two months after Comey issued his statements, the death of the French fighter Abu Hamza al-Faransi (Drugeon) was announced.¹¹ It appears that the commander who relayed Drugeon's death was Ibrahim al-Sharah,¹² a Saudi citizen and a senior member of al-Qaeda, who was later killed in the American airstrikes in October 2015.¹³ Assumingly, there were additional fighters under al-Sharah's command who were not hurt and who still intend to carry out attacks in the West; in other words, the group, which reportedly ceased to be an imminent danger in July 2015, continued to exist after that date, and that the danger continued to be quite real.

The key questions underlying this essay are: What is the connection between the Khorasan group and Jabhat al-Nusra, the Syrian branch of al-Qaeda? Is the Khorasan group a separate organization or a part of Jabhat al-Nusra? If the Khorasan group is, in fact, part of al-Qaeda's Syrian branch – how and from whom do its adherents get their orders: from Jabhat al-Nusra commanders or from al-Qaeda's central leadership, which found

refuge in the mountains on the Afghani-Pakistani border? Furthermore, what are the operative capabilities of the Khorasan group? And what is the difference between the Islamic State, Jabhat al-Nusra, and the Khorasan group in terms of the threats that they pose to the West?¹⁴

According to senior sources in the US intelligence and security community, the main difference between the Khorasan group and the Islamic State is their ability to carry out their threats against the West. The US intelligence and security community believe that the Khorasan group is capable of carrying out an attack on American and European soil while the Islamic State is incapable of doing so. In other words, according to those sources, the Islamic State only has the desire to carry out mass-casualty attacks in the West whereas the Khorasan group has both the desire and the ability to do so. 15 Despite this assessment, terrorist infrastructures identified with the Islamic State have planned and, at times, have succeeded in carrying out attacks in the West since September 2014. In contrast, as far as we know, Khorasan group operatives have not managed to carry out any attacks. Nonetheless, the United States continues to describe them as an imminent threat.¹⁶ Does the Khorasan group really pose as severe a threat as the United States claims? If so, how and why? To answer these questions, it is first necessary to clarify the meaning of the word "Khorasan." This clarification may help understand the connection between the Khorasan group and the war in Syria, which has become fertile ground for training terrorists to undertake attacks in the West.

Black Flags from Khorasan

Khorasan is a large region in Central Asia, covering Pakistan, Afghanistan, Iran, Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan, and Turkmenistan. The name "Khorasan" in Islamic lore is linked to the end of days and the coming of the Mahdi, a sort of Messiah-like figure who is supposed to conquer the world in the name of Islam. ¹⁷ According to Muslim oral tradition (hadith), the Prophet Muhammad was attributed as saying that "an army of black flags" will rise from the Khorasan and head for Jerusalem to conquer it. In 1996, Osama bin Laden found refuge in the Hindu Kush of the Khorasan, where he put into practice the theory of global jihad. It was there, too, that he flew the black flag and turned it into the flag familiar to us today. ¹⁸

Contemporary terrorists drawing their inspiration from al-Qaeda and the Islamic State view the theory of global jihad, its ideologues, and adherents as an indication that the Muslim prophecy is being realized. For example, Tamerlan Tsarnaev, who together with his brother Dzhokhar, bombed the Boston Marathon in April 2013, shared on his YouTube channel a video clip called "The Rise of the Prophecy: The Khorasan's Black Flags," which describes jihadists from Afghanistan and other fronts, such as Iraq and Chechnya, as the holy warrior emissaries of the "army of black flags." Thus, it seems that al-Qaeda operatives view the Khorasan group as representing a historic mission of theological importance, which may be realized on the Syrian battlefront.

The Khorasan Group: Poised Between Jabhat al-Nusra and al-Qaeda

Aaron Y. Zelin, an expert in jihad studies at the Washington Institute for Near East Policy, does not consider the Khorasan group a new entity, but rather an assembly of al-Qaeda activists from Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran who have joined the Syrian branch of al-Qaeda, i.e., Jabhat al-Nusra. In a series of tweets on Twitter, Zelin wondered why the Pentagon does not explicitly state that the threat emanates from Jabhat al-Nusra, and instead prefers to blame this supposedly new organization. ²⁰ An article published in the *Washington Post* claims that the United States may prefer not to stress that Jabhat al-Nusra is the real threat because it would be tantamount to admitting that the American declarations of having defeated al-Qaeda and being victorious over global terrorism were overestimated, if not outright fallacious. ²¹ This leads to the next question: Is the United States currently exaggerating when it speaks of the severity of the dangers posed by the Khorasan group? ²²

Dr. Matthew Levitt, an Islamic terrorism researcher at the Washington Institute for Near East Policy, claims that the Khorasan group is, in fact, part of Jabhat al-Nusra, and that it has a specific mission of planning attacks against the West; according to Levitt, this mission grabbed the attention of the American intelligence community and led to the airstrikes on the group's targets in Syria. Prof. Bruce Hoffman makes a similar claim that Jabhat al-Nusra is a "local or regional power and the Khorasan is the international strike force" of al-Qaeda. Dr. David Gartenstein-Ross, an American researcher, claims that the minimal information available about the Khorasan group does not shed any light on the group as a whole, but rather only on its operational branch. In this context, he asserts that that group seems to be more than a terrorist cell for foreign operations. This assertion is congruent with media reports according to which Khorasan

members have not participated in the fighting against Assad's army, but rather have concentrated on planning and training for attacks in the West.²⁶

Media reports indicate that US authorities have known about the Khorasan group since 2009, when jihadists from al-Qaeda, the Pakistani Taliban, and the Haqqani network²⁷ formed an underground group called the Association of Holy Warriors of Khorasan (*Ittihad al-mujahidin Khorasan*). In 2012, apparently at an explicit order issued by Ayman al-Zawahiri, the group's members began to move to Syria where they contacted Jabhat al-Nusra operatives and settled into areas under Jabhat al-Nusra's control.²⁸ Researcher Thomas Joscelyn believes that the United States knew about the Khorasan group's intentions to attack western targets since the beginning of 2014.²⁹

According to American officials, the Khorasan group is an entity operating in tandem with al-Qaeda branches all over the world, ³⁰ but very little else is known about the group and its operatives. According to the same sources, the dearth of information about the group has raised many questions about the group and the danger it poses. ³¹ The uncertainty prompted a Centcom spokesperson to say that "this network was plotting to attack in Europe or the homeland, and we took decisive action to protect our interests and remove their capability to act." ³² Centcom defines the Khorasan group as "a term used to refer to a network of Nusrah Front and al-Qaeda core extremists who share a history of training operatives, facilitating fighters and money, planning attacks against American and Western targets." ³³

All the reports about US airstrikes in Syria indicate that the United States bombed targets identified with the Khorasan group and that it did not carry out any general assault on Jabhat al-Nusra, even though the American forces have been striking at training camps associated with that group. In other words, the United States has tried to differentiate between the Khorasan group and Jabhat al-Nusra. One reason may be that the Syrian opposition groups, who are opposed to President Bashar Assad, consider Jabhat al-Nusra as one of the key rebel organizations. Indeed, after the United States declared Jabhat al-Nusra a terrorist organization, ³⁴ the slogan "We are all Jabhat al-Nusra" has been heard in the streets of Syria. ³⁵ This slogan is meant to show to the United States that the organization operates on behalf of the Syrian people, which is manifested in the organization's full name, *Jabhat al-Nusra lil-ahl al-Sham* (The Support Front for the People of Syria). Moreover, many Syrian Sunnis feel that Jabhat al-Nusra is a local

entity, even though it is the Syrian branch of al-Qaeda; this is in contrast, for example, to the Islamic State.³⁶

While researchers disagree about the essence of the Khorasan group, jihadist sources claim that no such group exists or has ever existed. They assert that the group was fabricated and is used as an excuse for the American airstrikes in Syria; those killed are not operatives representing a radical faction of al-Qaeda, but rather members of Jabhat al-Nusra.³⁷ This claim is supported by American journalists Glenn Greenwald and Murtaza Hussain who assert that the American media networks directly and indirectly serve the United States' war propaganda against Syria by reporting on the Khorasan group. The invention of a new group that poses an imminent danger to the United States, even worse than that of the Islamic State, is meant to justify American intervention in Syria in the form of airstrikes.³⁸

Active Members of the Khorasan Group

Social media, especially Twitter, which has evolved into the jihadists' preferred communications platform, reveals information about the Khorasan group.³⁹ Twitter accounts associated with the Khorasan group can be identified openly by connections to Pakistan-Afghanistan (the Hindu Kush), identification with al-Qaeda in general and its Syrian branch in particular, and of course, by the use of or reference to the name "Khorasan." Twitter accounts as well as media reports indicate the Khorasan group includes al-Qaeda operatives with extensive battlefield experience, and even some who were trained in western armies, such as the French and Australian armies. According to media reports, the Khorasan group consists of forty to sixty operatives - Chechens, Palestinians, Afghanis, Syrians, and even Westerners. 40 One of the key operatives was Muhsin al-Fadhli, a Kuwaiti national and close associate of Osama bin Laden, and one of the few who knew about the 9/11 attacks before they were carried out. Al-Fadhli was a senior al-Qaeda member who, after the attacks on the Twin Towers and the Pentagon, fled Afghanistan for Iran where he found refuge, until al-Qaeda's senior command sent him to Syria to set up an international terrorist network for preparing and training operatives to carry out attacks in Western nations.41

Another senior Khorasan group operative is Abed al-Muhsan Abdullah Ibrahim al-Sharah, an al-Qaeda operative from Saudi Arabia and relative of bin Laden; like others in the Khorasan group, al-Sharah also found refuge

in Iran. According to Sami Moubayed,⁴² a Syrian analyst associated with the regime, al-Sharah – also known as Snafi al-Nasr – is one of the founders of Jabhat al-Nusra. He had been responsible for the transfer of money, arms, and men from Iran – through Afghanistan and Pakistan – to Iraq. Al-Nasr's Twitter account provides information about other Khorasan group operatives who were apparently killed in Syria, such as Idris al-Baluchi,⁴³ the nephew of Khaled Sheikh Muhammad who had been a member of Osama bin Laden's inner circle and one of the planners of the 9/11 attacks. Iranian authorities have said that al-Sharah and al-Fadhli had been under house arrest in Iran and that they do not know how they ended up in Syria.⁴⁴

The reports also indicate that Ibrahim al-Asiri, an explosives expert from al-Qaeda's branch in Yemen, is also tied to the Khorasan group. ⁴⁵ Al-Asiri is the man who planned the bomb hidden in the underwear of Omar Farouk Abed al-Mottaleb, the young Nigerian who tried to blow up Northwest Airlines Flight 253 en route from Amsterdam to Detroit, Michigan on Christmas Day in 2009. ⁴⁶ Another individual whose name is linked with the Khorasan group is Muhammad Islambouli, a veteran al-Qaeda operative and brother of Khalid Islambouli who assassinated former Egyptian President Anwar Sadat in 1981. Muhammad Islambouli was apparently the link that connected al-Qaeda's central command and Jabhat al-Nusra with the Khorasan group. ⁴⁷ An interview with Thomas Joscelyn on the podcast of the website Jihadology indicates that Islambouli received reports from al-Fadhli who served as the head of the operations division of the Khorasan group. ⁴⁸

The imminent threat attributed to the Khorasan group may stem from the combined and extensive knowledge of its members. For example, the French Abu Hamza was, according to various publications, a former French intelligence office who defected to al-Qaeda. He converted to Islam in 2002 and traveled to Egypt to study religion and Arabic. In 2010, while in France, he told his family he was returning to Egypt; instead he traveled to the tribal regions along the Afghani-Pakistani border where he joined an al-Qaeda training camp. The French Abu Hamza is mentioned in the reports as a dangerous individual who became an expert on homemade explosive devices. As already noted, he was killed in July 2015, apparently in the same attack that killed Muhsin al-Fadhli.

After the first attack on Khorasan strongholds, reports circulated that a senior member of al-Qaeda named Abu Yusuf al-Turki (the Turk) – who had been a graduate of Afghanistan,⁵² was a trained sharpshooter, and

had helped establish Jabhat al-Nusra⁵³ – was also influential within the Khorasan group. A photograph of his corpse alongside an older photograph, supposedly taken in the Afghani mountains, were posted on Twitter by Abu Thabat al-Qasimi (@Mohager44), who identified with al-Qaeda.⁵⁴ More information on al-Turki was published on the website From Chechnya to Syria by Joanna Paraszczuk, an investigative journalist studying the connections between Chechnyan jihadists and the war in Syria. According to Paraszczuk, al-Turki was the head trainer for a sharpshooter unit called the "Wolf Unit," which may have been none other than the Khorasan group itself.⁵⁵ Jabhat al-Nusra propaganda videos show al-Turki teaching a sharpshooting course to trainees, reminiscent of al-Qaeda's sharpshooting unit.⁵⁶ The video was uploaded to YouTube on September 23, 2014, the same day that President Obama first mentioned the threat of the Khorasan group and the American attack on its targets and strongholds in Syria.⁵⁷

The photo of al-Turki's corpse was retweeted by, among others, Usama Korasani (@KorasaN_1428) who noted on his Twitter account that he came to Syria from Khorasan and that he is aligned with Jabhat al-Nusra. This Twitter account had more than 10,000 followers and had over 21,000 tweets. One of the people Usama Korasani followed was Mojahad Korasani (@ mojhdk) who, on his account, noted that he came to Syria from the Hindu Kush and that he, too, was a Jabhat al-Nusra operative. This account had more than 12,000 followers, had posted over 1,000 tweets, and followed sixty-three other accounts.

It may be that in addition to the Wolf Unit, the Khorasan group might also be called Jaish al-Nusra (the Assistance Army). This unfamiliar appellation was first published in an English-language online magazine called *al-Risalah* (The Message) produced by the Mujahidin of the Levant. Only two issues had appeared by November 2015 – one in July and the other in October. The October 2015 issue contained an interview with Hamza the Australian, who claimed to be from Australia and had served in the army there where he learned guerrilla fighting skills, converted to Islam before 9/11, went to Afghanistan, and eventually became a senior al-Qaeda operative. In the interview, Hamza the Australian explains that he operates within a group called Jaish al-Nusra, which trains jihadists in various methods of fighting and that al-Qaeda's high command sent him to help Jabhat al-Nusra.

The Khorasan group may also have ties with al-Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent (*Qa'adat al-Jihad fi Shaba al- Qārrah al-Hindiya*), founded in

September 2014 – the same month in which the Khorasan group first made the headlines. ⁶² It is also possible that the Khorasan group is linked to a Kashmiri terrorist cell called Brigade 313. A mutual friend of the jihadists mentioned above is Khorasan al-Bala'gh (@Khorasan313). ⁶³ On his Twitter account, Khorasan al-Bala'gh posted a document in English that contains a summary of the declaration of the establishment of al-Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent. He also linked his Twitter account to a biography of Ilyas Kashmiri, who was said to have served in Pakistan's military intelligence service and its elite Special Services Group. Kashmiri also had participated in the war in Afghanistan and was an adherent of bin Laden's theory of global jihad. ⁶⁴ According to his biography, Kashmiri established a branch of al-Qaeda, under the name al-Qaeda Brigade 313. ⁶⁵ He was killed in an American airstrike in June 2011. ⁶⁶

The document that Khorasan al-Bala'gh posted includes a call to Muslims in Kashmir, Bangladesh, India, Pakistan, and other nations to join al-Qaeda and the jihadi front in the fight against the regimes in their own countries and against the United States. On September 23, 2012, Khorasan al-Bala'gh published a photograph of a Boeing 747 passenger plane with the caption "Al-Qaeda Airlines." The photo was accompanied by the following statement: "A reminder and message to the United States from Sheikh Osama bin Laden; if our message can reach you in words" followed by a quote of bin Laden threatening that the United States would never know peace and security until the infidel armies left the Muslim lands. 68

Khorasan al-Bala'gh's Twitter account was suspended in October 2014. Until then, it expressed support for and identification with al-Qaeda and other terrorist organizations, such as the Pakistani Taliban (*Tehrik-i Taliban*) and the Afghani Taliban (the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan), two groups that have also produced jihadists who formed al-Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent. Khorasan al-Bala'gh also expressed support for al-Qaeda Brigade 313 – bin Laden's branch in Kashmir⁶⁹ – and the Syrian Islamic Front (*al-Jabha al-Islamiyya al-Suriyya*), the umbrella organization for Islamic rebel groups linked to al-Qaeda.⁷⁰

Beyond the meaning of the number 313 in Islamic theology,⁷¹ the number may also indicate ties among various jihadist factions linked to the Khorasan group. For example, there is a connection between Khorasan al-Bala'gh and the Twitter account of Jund al-Fida'a (@313jund) – a fighting brigade of the Afghani Taliban.⁷² Defined as "the official account of the Baluchi Mujahidin in the land of jihad, Khorasan Afghanistan," the Twitter account of Jund

al-Fida'a had nearly 200 followers, had posted 461 tweets and followed thirty-two other accounts, one of which belonged to Khorasan al-Bala'gh.

Conclusions

The information compiled about the Khorasan group since it first hit the headlines indicates that the group consists of just a few dozen operatives from different nations. Some of them have military training, especially in guerrilla warfare, and some have technical expertise, such as putting together sophisticated IEDs. They were trained and prepared not for fighting the war in Syria, but rather for carrying out attacks in the West – the United States, Europe, and perhaps also Israel. The group is part of Jabhat al-Nusra, and it is therefore reasonable to assume that it has ties to al-Qaeda factions throughout the world, such as the branches in Yemen and the Indian subcontinent.

The method of targeted killings that the United States has used with regard to the Khorasan group has taken out some of its operatives, albeit only the well-known ones. We can therefore assume the group still exists. The fact that the United States placed the group on its list of terrorist organizations at the end of September 2015 indicates that it may still pose an imminent danger. It is therefore important to continue following elements that might be connected to the Khorasan group as they could represent a threat not only to the United States and other Western nations, but also to Israel as well as Jewish institutions in Europe and throughout the world. The international reserve of operatives at the Khorasan group's disposal magnifies this threat.

The existence of the Khorasan group underlies the threat that is still embodied by al-Qaeda, which is fighting the Islamic State in leading the global jihad. The Islamic State may be rising in popularity among believing Muslims at the expense of al-Qaeda, but the organization that carried out the 9/11 attacks continues to operate under the radar and to prepare for future massive casualty attacks. It may well be that while western decision makers, the media, and the public at large are watching the Islamic State's beheading videos, al-Qaeda members are busy planning strategic attacks on the West, if only to remind the world that the organization is still alive and capable of inflicting a great deal of pain.

Notes

- 1 Ken Dilanian and Eileen Sullivan, "Al-Qaida's Syrian Cell Alarms U.S. More Than Islamic State Militants," *Huffington Post*, September 13, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/09/13/syria-obama-isis_n_5815388.html.
- 2 The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Statement by the President on Airstrikes in Syria," September 23, 2014, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/09/23/statement-president-airstrikes-syria.
- 3 The full name is *Jabhat al-Nusra lil-Ahal al-Sham* (The Syrian People's Assistance Front). Since April 2013, the organization has also been called *Qa'adat al-Jihad fi Bilad al-Sham* (The Jihad Command in the Levant) and is known as the official branch of al-Qaeda in Syria.
- 4 Michael Crowley, "Khorasan: Behind the Mysterious Name of the Newest Terrorist Threat," *Time Magazine*, September 25, 2014, http://time. com/3430960/obama-isis-khorasan-terrorism. For more about the group, see Karl Morand, "Jihadology Podcast: The Khurasan Group: Myth and Reality," Jihadology, October 7, 2015, http://jihadology.net/2015/10/07/jihadology-podcast-the-khurasan-group-myth-and-reality/.
- 5 Barbara Starr and Paul Cruickshank, "U.S. Strike in Syria Reportedly Kills Key Bomb-Maker," *CNN*, November 7, 2014, http://edition.cnn. com/2014/11/06/world/syria-strike/index.html. The knowledge for putting together IEDs that can pass through security and screening at airports was published in issue 13 of the magazine *Inspire* of the media division of al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula. The issue came out at the end of December 2015 via Twitter accounts identified with al-Qaeda. See "13th Issue of AQAP Magazine Specifies Individuals and Companies as Targets, Provides Bomb-Making and Security Bypassing Manuals," *SITE Intel Group*, December 25, 2014, http://news.siteintelgroup.com/blog/index.php/categories/jihad/entry/332-13th-issue-of-aqap-magazine-specifies-individuals-and-companies-as-targets,-provides-bomb-making-and-security-bypassing-manuals.
- "US Bombs Al-Qaeda Offshoot Khorasan for Third Time," *Yahoo*, November 13, 2014, http://news.yahoo.com/us-bombs-al-qaeda-offshoot-khorasan-third-time-233406321.html.
- 7 Barbara Starr and Paul Cruickshank, "Officials: Khorasan Group Bomb Maker Thought Dead Survived," *CNN*, December 11, 2014, http://edition.cnn.com/2014/12/10/politics/kohrasan-group-bomb-maker-survived/index. html.
- 8 Eugene Scott and Barbara Starr, "Pentagon Confirms Death of al Qaeda-Tied Bombmaker," *CNN*, September 23, 2015, http://edition.cnn. com/2015/09/23/politics/david-drugeon-al-qaeda-bombmaker/.
- 9 Evan Perez and Tom LoBianco, "FBI Head: Khorasan Group Diminished; ISIS Bigger Threat than Al Qaeda," *CNN*, July 23, 2015, http://edition.cnn. com/2015/07/22/politics/fbi-james-comey-isis-khorasan-group/index.html.

- 10 Yitzhak Ben-Horin, "Obama: 'Strikes will not Defeat ISIS, Political Struggle Needed," *Ynet*, September 29, 2015, http://www.ynet.co.il/articles/0,7340,L-4705246,00.html, (Hebrew).
- 11 See report published on the Twitter account of Rita Katz, a terrorism researcher and expert on cyberterrorism, Rita Katz, Twitter Post, Sept 10, 2015, 8:14 PM, https://twitter.com/Rita_Katz/status/642174390361305088.
- 12 Scott and Starr, "Pentagon Confirms Death of Al Qaeda-Tied Bombmaker."
- 13 Adam Entous, "Senior al-Qaeda Leader in Syria Killed in U.S. Airstrike," Wall Street Journal, October 18, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/senior-al-qaeda-leader-in-syria-killed-in-u-s-airstrike-1445186262.
- 14 Shane Harris, John Hudson, and Justine Drennan, "Is the Khorasan Group as Dangerous as the White House is Making it Out to Be?" *Foreign Policy*, September 23, 2014, http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2014/09/23/is-the-khorasan-group-as-dangerous-as-the-white-house-claims.
- 15 Jeremy Bender and Brett Logiurato, "Meet the Khorasan, The Terrorist Group That's Suddenly a Bigger Threat Than ISIS," *Business Insider*, September 23, 2014, http://www.businessinsider.com/what-is-the-khorasan-group-airstrikes-isis-islamic-state-2014-9.
- 16 "Khorasan Terrorists Will Attack US 'Very, Very Soon,' FBI Director Warns," *Russia Today*, October 6, 2014, http://rt.com/usa/193532-khorasan-fbi-terrorism-syria/; Ken Dilanian and Eileen Sullivan, "AP Enterprise: Al-Qaida's Syrian Cell Alarms US," *Associated Press*, September 13, 2014, http://bigstory.ap.org/article/ap-enterprise-al-qaidas-syrian-cell-alarms-us.
- 17 For more about the Mahdi, see Stephane Lacroix, "Between Revolution and Apoliticism: Nasr al-Din al-Albani and his Impact on the Shaping of Contemporary Salafism," in *Global Salafism: Islam's New Religious Movement*, ed. Roel Meijer (London: C. Hurst, 2009), pp. 58-80.
- 18 For more on the topic, see Ali H. Sufyan, *The Black Banners: The Inside Story of* 9/11 and the War Against al-Qaeda (New York: W.W. Norton, 2011); Crowley, "Khorasan: Behind the Mysterious Name of the Newest Terrorist Threat."
- 19 Crowley, "Khorasan: Behind the Mysterious Name of the Newest Terrorist Threat."
- 20 Aaron Y. Zelin, Twitter Post, September 23, 2014, 1:31 AM, https://twitter.com/azelin/status/514331217198866434.
- 21 Adam Taylor, "The Strange Story Behind the 'Khorasan' Group's Name," Washington Post, September 25, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/worldviews/wp/2014/09/25/the-strange-story-behind-the-khorasan-groups-name.
- 22 See, for example, Theodore Karasik, "Do Khorasan Militants Represent a Real Threat?" *Al-Arabiya*, September 28, 2014, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/views/news/middle-east/2014/09/28/Do-Khorasan-militants-represent-a-real-threat-.html.
- 23 Matthew Levitt, "The Khorasan Group Should Scare Us," *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, September 25, 2014, http://www.

- washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-khorasan-group-should-scare-us; Matthew Levitt, "Khorasan group . . . Wolf Unit . . . What's in a Name?" *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, October 2, 2014, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/khorasan-group... wolf-unit...whats-in-a-name. See also Levitt's response to Zelin, subsequent to a Twitter discussion about the Khorasan group and the threat it poses, Matthew Levitt, Twitter Post, September 23, 2014, 4:16 AM, https://twitter.com/Levitt_Matt/status/514372620046061568.
- 24 Siobhan Gorman and Maria Abi-Habib, "Syria Airstrikes Roil Rebel Alliances," *Wall Street Journal*, September 27, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/airstrikes-in-syria-roil-rebel-alliances-1411773506.
- 25 Rosie Gray, "How 'Khorasan' Went from Nowhere to the Biggest Threat to the U.S.," *Buzz Feed News*, September 23, 2014, http://www.buzzfeed.com/rosiegray/how-khorasan-went-from-nowhere-to-the-biggest-threat-to-the#; Morand, "Jihadology Podcast."
- 26 Levitt, "The Khorasan group Should Scare Us"; Levitt, "Khorasan group . . . Wolf Unit . . . What's in a Name?"; Kristina Wong, "The Khorasan group: 5 things to Know," *Hill*, September 24, 2014, http://thehill.com/policy/defense/218848-the-khorasan-group-5-things-to-know.
- 27 A terrorist network based on the Haqqani tribe from Waziristan a province on the Afghani-Pakistani border where al-Qaeda commanders and operatives found refuge after the US invasion of Afghanistan following the 9/11 attacks. For more on the topic, see Vahid Brown and Don Rassler, *Fountainhead of Jihad: The Haqqani Nexus, 1973 2012* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2013).
- Dina Temple-Raston, "Al-Qaida Reasserts Itself With Khorasan Group," NPR, October 3, 2014, http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2014/10/03/353498827/al-Qaida-reasserts-itself-with-khorasan-group; Mark Mazzetti, "A Terror Cell That Avoided the Spotlight," New York Times, September 24, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/25/world/middleeast/khorasan-a-terror-cell-that-avoided-the-spotlight.html; Mark Mazzetti, Michael S. Schmidt, and Ben Hubbard, "U.S. Suspects More Direct Threats Beyond ISIS," New York Times, September 20, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/21/world/middleeast/us-sees-other-more-direct-threats-beyond-isis-.html.
- 29 Morand, "Jihadology Podcast."
- 30 Al-Qaeda has branches in North Africa (al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb), Yemen (al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula), Somalia (al-Shabbab al-Mujahidin), Syria (Jabhat al-Nusra—al-Qaeda in the Levant), and in the Indian subcontinent.
- 31 Temple-Raston, "Al-Qaida Reasserts Itself with Khorasan Group"; Erin Banco, "Khorasan Group Disappears from US Political Rhetoric, Raising Questions about its Existence," *International Business Times*, November 5,

- 2014, http://www.ibtimes.com/khorasan-group-disappears-us-political-rhetoric-raising-questions-about-its-existence-1719393.
- 32 Kate Brannen, "Exclusive: U.S. Renews Air Campaign Against Khorasan Group," *Foreign Policy*, November 6, 2014, http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/11/06/exclusive-u-s-renews-air-campaign-against-khorasan-group/.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Victoria Nuland, "Terrorist Designations of the al-Nusrah Front as an Alias for al-Qa'ida in Iraq," US Department of State, December 11, 2012, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2012/12/201759.html.
- 35 Another slogan used was "If terrorism means flying the flag of the One God [tawhid], we proudly say, 'we are all terrorists'"; see, for example, Yabrud Mabasher, "Yabrud 14-12-2012 Friday [slogan] we are all Jabhat al-Nusra 3c [third part] announcements to the world," YouTube, December 14, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FEtUeFwk5gY.
- 36 For more on the opposition against the Assad regime, see Jeffery White, Andrew J. Tabler, and Aaron Y. Zelin, "Syria's Military Opposition: How Effective, United or Extremist?" Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 2013; Gorman and Abi-Habib, "Syria Airstrikes Roil Rebel Alliances."
- 37 See, for example, an announcement posted to the Twitter account of *Jihad News* an online platform serving the propaganda needs of jihadist terrorist organizations from all over the world that explains that operatives killed in the coalition airstrikes in Syria who were said to be members of the Khorasan group are actually Jabhat al-Nusra operatives, https://twitter.com/JihadNews2/status/514483571013468160. The account has since been suspended.
- 38 Glenn Greenwald and Murtaza Hussain, "The Fake Terror Threat Used to Justify Bombing Syria," *Intercept*, September 28, 2014, https://firstlook.org/theintercept/2014/09/28/u-s-officials-invented-terror-group-justify-bombing-syria.
- 39 Gabriel Weimann, "New Terrorism and New Media," Washington, DC: Commons Lab of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, Research Series, 2 (2014), p. 8.
- 40 Temple-Raston, "Al-Qaida Reasserts Itself with Khorasan Group."
- 41 Erin Banco, "UN Documents Point To Deep Links Between Khorasan Leader Mohsin al Fadhli And Al Nusra Front In Syria," *International Business Times*, September 24, 2014, http://www.ibtimes.com/un-documents-point-deep-links-between-khorasan-leader-mohsin-al-fadhli-al-nusra-front-1694521; Phil Stewart, Mark Hosenball, "U.S. Says Still Assessing Fate of Khorasan Figure after Air Strike," *Reuters*, September 24, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/24/us-syria-crisis-usa-khorasan-idUSKCN0HJ1HZ20140924.
- 42 Sami Moubayed, *Under the Black Flag: At the Frontier of the New Jihad* (London and New York: I. B. Tauris, 2015), pp. 67-68.

- 43 For announcement of the death of al-Baluchi, see Snafi al-Nasr, Twitter Post, August 24, 2015, 1:40 PM, https://twitter.com/snafialnasr0/status/635912047616753664.
- 44 Mazzetti, "A Terror Cell that Avoided the Spotlight."
- 45 Harris, Hudson and Drennan, "Is the Khorasan group as Dangerous as the White House is Making it Out to be?"; Gray, "How 'Khorasan' Went from Nowhere to the Biggest Threat to the U.S."; Temple-Raston, "Al-Qaida Reasserts Itself with Khorasan Group"; Dilanian and Sullivan, "Al-Qaida's Syrian Cell Alarms U.S. more than Islamic State Militants."
- 46 "Profile: Al-Qaeda 'Bomb Maker' Ibrahim al-Asiri," *BBC*, July 4, 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-11662143.
- 47 Karl Morand, "Jihadology Podcast: The Khurasan Group: Myth and Reality," Jihadology, October 7, 2015, http://jihadology.net/2015/10/07/jihadology-podcast-the-khurasan-group-myth-and-reality/.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Willis Robinson, "Hunt for French Intelligence Officer-Turned-Islamic-Terrorist Plotting Attack on US," *Mail Online*, October 6, 2014, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2781803/French-intelligence-officer-defected-Al-Qaeda-target-US-air-strikes-Iraq.html; Mitchell Prothero, "Sources: U.S. Air Strikes in Syria Targeted French Agent who Defected to al Qaida," McClatchyDC, October 5, 2014, http://www.mcclatchydc.com/2014/10/05/242218/sources-us-air-strikes-in-syria.html.
- 50 "Father of 'Dead' French Jihadist Speaks Out," Yahoo, November 7, 2014, http://news.yahoo.com/father-dead-french-jihadist-speaks-162012833. html; "US Airstrikes 'Kill French Khorasan Bombmaker' in Syria," Telegraph, November 7, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamic-state/11215196/US-airstrikes-kill-French-Khorasan-bombmaker-in-Syria. html.
- 51 "French Jihadist Drugeon Likely Killed in Syria: US Official," *France* 24, September 11, 2015, http://www.france24.com/en/20150911-french-jihadist-drugeon-likely-killed-syria-us-official; "Al-Qaeda Operative Muhsin al-Fadhli Killed in Air Strike Pentagon," *Reuters*, July 22, 2015, http://uk.reuters.com/article/2015/07/22/uk-mideast-crisis-qaeda-idUKKCN0PV2AN20150722.
- 52 After the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan in 1979, thousands of Muslim volunteers entered the country to fight against the Soviet occupation. These men were called *mujahidin* (holy warriors). Some joined Osama bin Laden and Abdullah Azzam's training camps. Later on they became known as the "graduates of Afghanistan."
- 53 Moubayed, *Under the Black Flag*, pp. 67-68.
- 54 Abu Thabat al-Qasimi, Twitter Post, September 23, 2014, 7:31 AM, https://twitter.com/mohager44/status/514421920557989888.
- 55 Levitt, "Khorasan group ...Wolf Unit ...What's in a Name?"

- 56 Johana Paraszczuk, "Wolf or Khorasan: Who Was Jabhat al-Nusra's Abu Yusuf al-Turki?" From Chechnya to Syria, October 2, 2014, http://www.chechensinsyria.com/?p=22623.
- 57 Gundem Manset, "Ebu Yusuf et Turki Kanas Birliği," YouTube, September 23, 2014, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4BivvIg1WxQ. The video has since then been removed.
- 58 Usama Korasani's Twitter account: https://twitter.com/KorasaN_1428. The account has since been suspended.
- 59 Mojahad Korasani's Twitter account: https://twitter.com/mojhdk. It has since been suspended. A new account at https://twitter.com/mojahdq.was opened on June 10, 2015, and updated on September 7, 2015. It also has been removed.
- 60 Paul Farrell and Michael Safi, "Former Australian Soldier Believed Dead May be Fighting for al-Qaida in Syria," *Guardian*, October 26, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2015/oct/27/former-australian-soldier-believed-dead-may-be-fighting-for-al-qaida-in-syria.
- 61 "A Call from Usama: Hamza Australi, Jaish Nusra Trainer," *al-Risalah*, 2, pp. 11-18, https://archive.org/details/AlRisalah2_20151. This content has since been removed.
- 62 Bill Roggio, "Al Qaeda Opens Branch in the Indian Subcontinent," *Long War Journal*, September 3, 2014, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2014/09/al_qaeda_opens_branc.php.
- 63 https://twitter.com/khorasan313. The account was closed in November 2014.
- 64 Bill Roggio, "Al Qaeda Brigade 313 Website Goes Online," *Long War Journal*, August 2, 2010, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2010/08/al_qaeda_brigade_313_website_goes_online.php.
- 65 The Khorasan Author, "What's Happening in the Islamic Emirate Battle for the Greater Subcontinent, Chapter 2," Justpaste.it, September 13, 2014, http://justpaste.it/IEACh2. This content has since been removed. The original tweet was posted on September 13, 2014 on https://twitter.com/khorasan313/status/510723600912236544. The account has since been suspended.
- 66 Hamza Ameer, "New Leader Plans Attacks on Pakistan," *Asia Times*, August 31, 2011, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/South_Asia/MH31Df01.html; Bill Roggio, "Jihadists Seek to Open New Front in Burma," *Long War Journal*, July 15, 2013, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/07/jihadists_seek_to_op.php.
- 67 It should be noted that "al-Qaeda Airlines" is also the name of an online magazine in Arabic designed to instruct Muslims in carrying out attacks by means of smuggling and explosives onto passenger airlines. As of September 2015, only two issues had been published, both in April 2012. See, for example, Mytheos Holt, "'Al Qaeda Airlines Magazine': The Most Disturbingly Clinical Guide to Jihad You'll See," Blaze, May 16, 2012, http://

- www.theblaze.com/stories/2012/05/16/al-qaeda-airlines-magazine-themost-disturbingly-clinical-guide-to-jihad-youll-see/.
- 68 A photograph of "al-Qaeda Airlines" appeared on Khorasan al-Bala'gh's Twitter account, https://twitter.com/khorasan313/ status/514508478761955328. This account has since been removed.
- 69 Roggio, "Al Qaeda Brigade 313 Website Goes Online"; Paul Cruickshank, "Inside al Qaeda Succession: Who is likely to Step Up," CNN, May 7, 2011, http://edition.cnn.com/2011/WORLD/asiapcf/05/06/al.qaeda.succession/.
- 70 One of the central groups in this umbrella organization is the Syrian Freedom Movement (*Harakat Ahrar al-Sham*), a Syrian Salafist group led by Abu Khaled al-Suri, Ayman al-Zawahiri's representative in Syria. Al-Suri was killed in an Islamic State suicide bombing in the struggle for control over territories liberated from Syrian army control. See Aaron Y. Zelin, "The War between ISIS and al-Qaeda," *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, Research Notes Number 20, June 2014, p. 5.
- The lore is that there were 313 emissaries of the prophet, the last of whom was Muhammad. Furthermore, the number refers also to the famous Battle of Badr in which Muhammad led an army of only 313 men, two horses, and seventy camels and defeated the infidels of Mecca who formed a large army of some 1,000 men. According to Islamic tradition, Muhammad was accompanied by angels. The Battle of Badr is still considered to be emblematic of heroism and bravery. For more on the meaning of the number 313, see the English-language Sufi website Deen Islam (The religion of Islam), which defines itself as a western guide to Sufism: "17th Ramadhan Urs of People of Badr 'Ahl Badri and There [sic] Names are a Dua of Attained Sainthood Wilaya and Tawassul," Deen Islam, http://www.deenislam.co.uk/17Ramadhan-Urs-of-People-of-Badr.htm.
- 72 Jund al-Fada'a's Twitter account: https://twitter.com/313jund. This account has since been suspended.